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The White House needs to step in to stop the Asian carp’s advance on the Great Lakes --- editorial

By the Plain Dealer Editorial Board, Cleveland Plain Dealer, Cleveland.com 

U.S. Supreme Court justices who refused last week to issue an injunction forcing closure of Illinois shipping locks against Asian carp need to be overruled by wiser political minds. Saving the nation's most precious freshwater assets can't be left to technicalities. Otherwise, an ecological disaster for the Great Lakes will be inevitable. 

The bighead and silver carp have worked their way up the Mississippi and Illinois rivers toward Lake Michigan over the last decade. They present a real and grave danger to the Great Lakes' ecosystem and its multibillion-dollar commercial and sports fishing industry. 

In December, Michigan Attorney General Mike Cox, with the support of 25 organizations, including the Ohio Environmental Council and the Lake Erie Region Conservancy, demanded that the Chicago Sanitary and Shipping Canal locks be shut down. 

DNA evidence of the voracious bottom feeders had been found in the commercial waterway that links the Mississippi with Lake Michigan. Since then, genetic material from the carp has been identified in a Lake Michigan harbor near the Illinois-Indiana border. 

Closer to home, Jeff Tyson of the Ohio Division of Wildlife told Plain Dealer reporter D'Arcy Egan: "We've seen two or three Asian carp in Lake Erie over the past few years" -- a warning sign that must be heeded, even if those carp were anomalies. 

Still, on Tuesday, the nation's top court refused to take action. In the wake of that close-minded ruling, U.S. Rep. Dave Camp of Michigan, lead Republican on the House Ways and Means Committee, introduced the CARP ACT (Close All Routes and Prevent Asian Carp Today). His bill would temporarily close the navigational locks. 

Meanwhile, Great Lake governors upset about the lack of responsiveness to the carp incursion will meet with Obama administration officials at the White House next month. 

But why the delay? President Barack Obama's refusal to order the locks closed is particularly perplexing. Here is a pro-active Great Lakes president who committed $475 million for a one-year restoration initiative for our 10,000-year-old liquid assets. And yet he stands idle as its latest and greatest danger swims by. 

The only sensible and strategic response is to shut down the waterways that link the Windy City to Lake Michigan immediately. Spend the time leading up to the White House summit ascertaining where the carp are, and the most effective method of stopping them. 

Then implement the plan. 

Anything less is a gamble that could lead to the economic and ecological ruin of our most precious resource. 

